
 

 

 

#11927540_v1 

TRAUMA CENTER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 

COMPREHENSIVE FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE 

ADVOCACY REPORT 
 
 

650 Montana Ave., Suite A 
Las Cruces, NM 88001 

(575) 525-9511 
(575) 647-9600 

www.traumafoundation.org 
 



 

 2 
 

INTRODUCTION 
 
This report outlines the Trauma Center Association of America's (TCAA) federal advocacy 
accomplishments and on-going legislative efforts in support of its partnership with the Society of 
Trauma Nurses (STN) during the fourth quarter of 2012. 
 
Capitol Hill Overview 
As Congress prepares to adjourn for the holiday recess and close out the 112th Session, the 
White House, Members of Congress and staff are debating deals to avert the so-called "fiscal 
cliff", as well as preparing for the 113th Session of Congress.  
 
Following the 2012 elections, the Senate will now have 53 Democrats, 45 Republicans and two 
Independents (both of whom are expected to caucus with the Democrats). Overall, the Senate 
races resulted in a net gain of two for the Democrats. Although the GOP remains in the minority, 
the party does retain filibuster power. Sixty votes are required to bring debate to a close by way 
of cloture, leaving Democrats short of the votes necessary to stop a filibuster. 
 
The Republicans maintained control of the House, leaving the party composition relatively the 
same as during the last Congress. Republicans held on to their lead in the chamber, retaining 
control of 233 seats, while Democrats picked up 8 seats for a total of 201 seats, with 1 race 
remaining undecided until a run-off election occurs. Although the House appears to have seen 
little change in terms of party distribution, over one-third of the House members in the 113th 
Congress will be serving their first or second terms as the nation deals with complicated and 
pressing policy issues such as the fiscal cliff and sequestration.  
 
Following the elections, the 112th Congress returned to Washington to work on legislation to 
prevent sequestration from taking effect, handle expiring tax provisions, raise the debt ceiling, 
and deal with year-end Medicare payment policy issues such as the physician sustainable 
growth rate (SGR) formula fix, and the annual laundry list of Medicare payment "extenders." As 
President Obama and House Speaker Boehner opened negotiations on all of these items, the 
Speaker stated that there could be room to discuss revenue measures if the Democrats agree 
to structural changes on entitlement spending (Medicare, Medicaid, and Social Security). The 
president reiterated his call for increasing taxes for the wealthy as one means of avoiding the 
fiscal cliff. Since their opening salvos, the two leaders have traded multiple proposals, trying to 
reach a final deal before the end of the calendar year. 
 
TCAA is closely monitoring these negotiations, with a focus on potential entitlement funding cuts 
as pay-for's, as well as other cuts to health care discretionary spending programs. If Congress 
cannot find a way to avoid sequestration (the $1.2 trillion in automatic cuts scheduled to take 
effect on January 2, 2013), Medicare provider payments would be subject to cuts of up to 2 
percent of total program costs. While Medicaid would not be affected, Congress may look to 
savings in the Medicaid and Medicare programs to help pay for any legislation designed to avert 
the $1.2 trillion in cuts. In addition, to help pay for the SGR fix and Medicare extenders, 
Congressional negotiators are considering previous policy proposals such as reductions to 
hospitals for Medicare outpatient hospital evaluation and management (E&M) services (which 
would adversely impact teaching and safety net hospitals in particular), indirect medical 
education (IME) payments, and a reduction in the allowable Medicaid provider tax threshold. 
Furthermore, Congress could utilize cuts to Medicare bad debt payments and funding for the 
Prevention and Public Health Fund, as they have in the past. 
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TCAA is closely tracking all of these proposals, as well as the larger deficit reduction framework 
that Congress is expected to include in their end-of-year package. This framework will likely 
outline a long-term savings target for entitlement spending reductions and a timeframe within 
which Congress must pass legislation to meet these targets in the 113th Session. 
 

 

PURSUING FUNDING FOR TRAUMA CARE 
 
FY 2013 Appropriations and FY 2014 Budget 
While securing funding for the Public Health Service Act (PHSA) trauma programs through the 
FY 2013 appropriations process has been an uphill climb this Session, TCAA is already hard at 
work preparing for the release of the President’s FY 2014 budget, and has been urging the 
Administration to prioritize funding for the trauma programs in its budget proposal. The budget, 
which serves as a blueprint for the Administration’s funding priorities for the upcoming year, will 
most likely be released in early February. Once the President’s budget is released, the House 
and Senate Budget and Appropriations Committees will begin setting their funding priorities for 
FY 2014, a process that TCAA will be seeking to influence as well. Next year’s appropriations 
process will be all the more complicated given that the FY 2013 funding bills still are not 
finalized (a Continuing Resolution is in place until March 27, 2013, which keeps all spending at 
FY 2012 levels until then), and any end-of-year Fiscal Cliff deal could include an agreement on 
future discretionary spending levels, which could impact the FY 2014 appropriations process. 
TCAA will be tracking these developments on all fronts, seeking to identify opportunities to 
advocate for funding of the trauma programs before their authorizations expire in FY 2014 and 
FY 2015. TCAA’s efforts on this front will require the sustained commitment of its members as 
the organization seeks to influence the upcoming debate. 
 
TCAA and ACS Working Group Meeting 
On December 13, members of the TCAA Board and leaders from the American College of 
Surgeons (ACS) met in Washington, DC to continue their joint effort to develop a trauma 
advocacy platform for the future that will protect, ensure and improve access to trauma care. 
The end goal for TCAA and ACS is to create a coordinated strategy that will help build as large 
of a coalition as possible, enabling a successful Capitol Hill/Administration advocacy program 
for 2013. TCAA and ACS are working to refine the ideas discussed during this brainstorming 
session and will be reconvening in the coming weeks as both organizations seek to develop a 
proposal for both organizations' approval and to develop a joint lobbying strategy for the next 
session of Congress.  
 
TCAA Meets with ECCC Officials Regarding National Burn Surge Framework 
While TCAA Board members were in town, they also met with Gregg Lord, Director of the 
Emergency Care Coordination Center (ECCC) at the Office of Preparedness and Emergency 
Operations within the Office of the HHS Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response 
(ASPR). ECCC had asked to meet with TCAA leaders to discuss the components of a National 
Burn Surge Framework that the ECCC has been developing in conjunction with the American 
Burn Association. The draft plan is intended to identify: beds across the country that could flex 
to accommodate an influx of burn patients in the event of a large scale event, professionals with 
burn expertise who could be transported to the scene of an affected area and tele-medicine 
capabilities for burn care. TCAA Board members provided feedback on the emerging plan, 
including the concept of Medical Specialty Enhancement Teams that would function as part of 
the National Disaster Medical System, and offered to be of assistance to the ECCC as the 
Framework continues to be refined. 
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TCAA Meets with CMS Officials About Trauma Activation Fee 
On December 14, TCAA members met in Baltimore with Marc Hartstein, Deputy Director of the 
Hospital and Ambulatory Payment Group at CMS, and his team about the trauma activation fee, 
which Medicare and some commercial payers recognize and pay for. TCAA explained that 
trauma centers are experiencing numerous issues with the ability to meet the criteria necessary 
to qualify for the 68X trauma activation fee, including: the requirement that the trauma team 
provide more than 30 minutes of critical care and pre-notification by EMS or a transferring 
hospital. In addition, the fact that 68x applies only to Medicare and Medicaid outpatients, and 
the fact that the related inpatient DRGs do not include the activation fee, means that trauma 
centers that admit their trauma patients are not able to collect the trauma response fee for these 
patients. TCAA provided a number of examples of when the trauma fee does not get 
reimbursed and provided CMS with certain suggestions for how to correct the problems. CMS 
indicated a willingness to examine the issues moving forward and has requested additional 
information from TCAA, which the association will be providing in the coming weeks. 
 
 

OTHER FEDERAL ACTIVITIES 
 

Pandemic and All-Hazards Preparedness Act Advances; TCAA Meets with GAO 
As we approach the final days of the 112th Congress, the House is set to consider a new version 
of the Pandemic and All Hazards Preparedness (PAHPA) reauthorization bill that will be 
attached to the National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA), which will serve as the larger 
legislative vehicle. TCAA is pleased to report that the latest version of the PAHPA legislation 
reflects the priorities that TCAA and partner organizations have been working on all Session in 
an effort to strengthen the National Health Security Strategy (NHSS). TCAA successfully added 
language to the bill's NHSS that explicitly states that the NHSS should seek to increase the 
preparedness, response capabilities and surge capacities of trauma centers, and ensure their 
availability, accessibility and coordination. In addition, the final language says that as part of the 
NHSS, the Administration shall develop plans for strengthening public health emergency 
medical and trauma management and treatment capabilities. This version of the legislation, 
which many believe is a common ground between competing House and Senate measures, is 
currently scheduled to be considered by the House this week, with the intention that the Senate 
will pass the bill soon after. 
  
TCAA is very appreciative of the House and Senate champions - Congressman Michael 
Burgess (R-TX), and Senators Patty Murray (D-WA) and Richard Burr (R-NC) - along with the 
bipartisan leadership of the House Energy and Commerce Committee and Senate HELP 
Committee, who together worked diligently to include language strengthening the NHSS in 
reauthorization efforts. 
 
On a related note, TCAA and its trauma association colleagues met on November 7 with the 
Government Accountability Office (GAO) to discuss the Congressionally-requested study on 
preparedness and surge capacity, and in particular, patient capacity in trauma centers and the 
sufficiency of providers of trauma care. During the House debate over PAHPA, TCAA worked 
with the Energy & Commerce Committee leadership on a bipartisan basis to request the GAO to 
examine the availability, capacity and preparedness of health systems, including trauma care 
systems, and make recommendations to address any issues identified. As part of the ad hoc 
trauma and EMS coalition, TCAA participated in the meeting with the GAO, and shared the 
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strong belief that the GAO needs to look at the day-to-day readiness of the system, and not just 
surge capacity. The GAO expects to release its report sometime next year.  
 
Fall-Related Injury Prevention Group Continues to Refine Data Criteria for Falls Registry 
Project 
TCAA and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) are continuing to collaborate 
on the development of a fall prevention initiative, which has been supported by the work of 
TCAA's Fall-Related Injuries working group. This working group has been meeting with the CDC 
to develop a template for how to amplify existing trauma registries in order to build a model fall 
registry that would be helpful in collecting fall-related information. The template has also been 
developed in consultation with one of the nation’s trauma registry vendors, Digital Innovations 
(DI). TCAA is in the process of finalizing the registry template with both parties, as well as 
working to identify possible funding sources to pilot the new technology with a group of 10 
TCAA pilot sites (yet to be selected) and then conduct the related data collection/analysis. 
TCAA will continue to update its members on this exciting potential opportunity to collaborate 
with the CDC and DI on a project of nation significance and importance to our members. 
 
Field EMS Legislation 
TCAA continues to support the bipartisan Field EMS Quality, Innovation and Cost-Effectiveness 
Improvement Act (H.R. 3144) introduced by Representatives Walz (D-MN) and Myrick (R-NC) 
last fall. The Field EMS bill would establish HHS as the primary federal agency for trauma care 
and EMS, and create an Office of EMS and Trauma to provide a voice, home, and initial funding 
for EMS and trauma programs. As Congress and the Obama Administration continue to 
consider the appropriate federal role and options for a lead federal agency, TCAA and its 
colleague organizations are continuing to advocate for policies that ensure the right care is 
delivered to patients at the right time and in the right setting. As we prepare for a new Session 
of Congress, EMS and trauma advocates are working to identify Congressional champions for 
the next session (Rep. Myrick is retiring at the end of this Session) and prepare the legislation 
for reintroduction in the 113th Congress. 
 
 

CONCLUSION 
 
The first six months of 2013 will most likely be an action-packed Congressional Session, 
including difficult debates about the nation's fiscal priorities such as spending on programs like 
Medicare and Medicaid. In anticipation of these funding pressures, TCAA is focused on both 
near-term and long-term solutions to ensure the future reliability and accessibility of trauma care 
for all Americans. TCAA will be continuing to press both the Congress and the Administration to 
provide seed funding for its trauma programs in 2013, as well as preserve existing Medicare 
and Medicaid funding streams. Simultaneously, TCAA will continue its efforts to work 
strategically with broader coalition partners on other opportunities to enhance revenue flow to 
trauma centers, as well as ensure the totality of reimbursement on trauma care (protecting and 
enhancing reimbursement opportunities). TCAA welcomes your participation in these efforts as 
we seek to highlight the important role that trauma centers and systems play throughout our 
country, and address the new challenges and opportunities the 113th Congress will undoubtedly 
bring. 


